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Minutes 
 
Minutes of the Thames Valley Police and Crime Panel Complaints Sub-Committee held on Friday 11 
January 2013, in Teleconference, commencing at 3.00 pm and concluding at 3.22 pm. 
 
Members Present 
 
Councillor Mark Booty (West Oxfordshire District Council), Terry Burke (Thames Valley Police and Crime 
Panel), Councillor Jesse Grey (Royal Borough of Windsor and Maidenhead), Councillor Iain McCracken 
(Bracknell Forest Council) and Pam Pearce (Aylesbury Vale District Council) 
 
Officers Present 
 
Reece Bowman and Clare Gray 
 
  
1. Election of Chairman 
 
RESOLVED  
 
That Mr T Burke be elected Chairman of the Thames Valley Police and Crime Panel Complaints Sub-
Committee for the ensuing year. 
 
2. Apologies for Absence 
 
There were no apologies. 
 
3. Declarations of Interest 
 
There were no declarations of interest. 
 
4. Exclusion of the Press and Public 
 
RESOLVED 
 
That the press and public be excluded for the following item which is exempt by virtue of Paragraph 
1 of Part 1 of Schedule 12a of the Local Government Act 1972 because it contains information 
relating to an individual 

Agenda Item 3
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5. Non-Criminal Complaints against the PCC 
 
This was the first meeting of the Complaints Sub-Committee. The Sub-Committee had received a copy 
of the Scrutiny Officer’s report.  The Thames Valley Police & Crime Panel must handle non-criminal 
complaints against the Police & Crime Commissioner for Thames Valley; this is a statutory role. Initial 
complaint handling, recording and various other statutory duties of the Police & Crime Panel were 
delegated to the Chief Executive of the Office of the Police & Crime Commissioner for Thames Valley 
(OPCC) at the 6 December 2012 meeting of the Thames Valley Police & Crime Panel.  
 
The report containing these delegations also recommended that a Complaints Sub-Committee of the 
Panel be formed to handle the informal resolution, on behalf of the Panel, of complaints received 
directly or referred by the OPCC. A complaint handling procedure for the Panel was also proposed in 
the report and was adopted at the 6 December 2012 meeting.  
 
Two non-criminal complaints against the PCC for Thames Valley have been referred to the Panel 
Secretariat by the OPCC; for each, a report has been compiled in accordance with the Panel’s 
complaint handling procedure. The procedure also required the Panel’s Scrutiny Officer to secure 
statements to the Sub-Committee by the respective complainants and the person subject to the 
complaints (the PCC). These statements were included in the Scrutiny Officer’s reports. 
 
The Sub-Committee agreed that in general it was not considered in the public interest to publish these 
reports. 
 
Complaint One (JS) 
 
The Sub-Committee considered the report submitted by the Scrutiny Officer in relation to Complaint 
One:- 
 

• A Member commented that rather then send an apology a letter of explanation should be sent 
to the complainant. There was not sufficient weight to the complaint to offer an apology. 
Members agreed with this point.  

• The documents pre-dated the existence of the Complaints Sub-Committee and the Clerk 
acknowledged the complaint the day after the complaint was received. As the OPCC had been 
newly elected it was not unreasonable to expect some ‘snagging’ at the start, especially as he 
was setting up his new office and it was a transitional period.  

• The Sub-Committee agreed that it would not be reasonable or appropriate for everyone who 
had received the email to respond individually to the email. There should be a single point of 
contact who should be the Scrutiny Officer. 

• A complainant could reasonably expect a response in 7 days if they were not able to access 
information about the procedure. The complainant stated that information on the OPCC’s 
complaints procedure was, at the time, not available on the OPCC’s web page. 

• The OPCC website should be easy to navigate and Complaints Process should be written in plain 
English with clear response deadlines. 

 
The Complaints Sub-Committee agreed that there was no case to answer and that the complaint 
should not be upheld but that a letter of explanation regarding the process should be sent to the 
complainant. 
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Complaint Two (SP) 
 
The Sub-Committee considered the report submitted by the Scrutiny Officer in relation to Complaint 
Two:- 
 

• Whilst an apology was required there was no-one at fault. 
• It was important that there was only one email address for members of the public that wish to 

contact the PCC. 
• There had been an oversight due to the recent creation of the PCC role which has now been 

resolved. 
• The OPCC Chief Executive has offered to send the complainant an unreserved apology. 
• A holding email should ideally have been sent. 

 
The Complaints Sub-Committee agreed that the complaint should be upheld and an apology given. 
A recommendation from the Sub-Committee should be that the PCC should maintain only a single 
email address for use by the public. 

 
Members of the Sub-Committee agreed to give delegated authority to the Chairman to finalise the 
process. 
 
The Sub-Committee agreed that they did not need to re-convene. 
 
RESOLVED (Unanimously) 
 
1. That the Chairman of the Thames Valley Police and Crime Panel Complaints Sub-Committee be 

given delegated authority to finalise the report/record of the outcome, in consultation with the 
Scrutiny Officer which will be sent to the complainants and the PCC. 

 
2. That the Chairman be the authorised individual who would determine whether these matters 

had been resolved satisfactorily. 
 
3. The Sub-Committee agreed that in general it was not considered in the public interest to publish 

these reports. 
 
4 That Complaint One should not be upheld but that a letter of explanation should be sent to the 

complainant. 
 
5  That Complaint Two should be upheld with the following actions:- 
  

a. That the Sub-Committee give its endorsement to the issuance of an apology to the 
complainant from the OPCC Chief Executive.  

b. That it be recommended to the Police and Crime Commissioner that there should be only a 
single email address for members of the public that wish to contact him.   

 
 
 
 

CHAIRMAN 

3



4



 
 

(01296) 382548 
contact@thamesvalleypcp.org.uk 

www.thamesvalleypcp.org.uk 
@ThamesValleyPCP 

 

 
Details of Complaint 
 
Below are: 
• The initial complaint, dated 12/5/13, received from OPCC on 15/5/13 (Item 1A)  
• The complainant’s supporting statement, received 24/5/13  (Item 1B)  
• The OPCC’s response to the complainant’s supporting statement, received 29/5/13 (Item 1C)   

 
• The OPCC’s supporting statement, received 3/6/13, issued in response to the initial complaint, 

consisting of: 
 
o The Chief Executive of the OPCC’s report to the Police & Crime Panel meeting of 17th May 

2013 (Item 2A) 
 

o The Police & Commissioner’s oral statement to the Police & Crime Panel meeting of 17th 
May 2013 (Item 2B) 

 
Additional comments are in parenthesis […]. 
 
Recommendation 
 
To follow 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Report to the Thames Valley Police & Crime Panel Complaints Sub-Committee 
 
 
Title: 

 
 
Complaint 1 
 
 

Date: 10 June 2013 
 
 

Author: Reece Bowman, Scrutiny Officer, 
Thames Valley Police & Crime 
Panel 

 

Agenda Item 4
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Item 1A: The Initial Complaint 
 
Dear Chief Executive, 
 
I would like to register a formal complaint against the conduct of the Police and Crime 
Commissioner, Anthony Stansfeld.  
 
The practices undertaken by Mr. Stansfeld regarding the use of expenses, and the apparent 
manipulation of the rules seem highly inappropriate when the force as a whole is looking to make 
savings. This is compounded by the use of a “surplus fleet car” and a “support officer”. Both are 
taxpayer-funded and would appear to many as unnecessary perks for an official who is already 
paid £85,000 a year. 
 
I refer you to the Mail on Sunday article “£85,000 crime tsar used sham office to hike expenses 
6000%” (Beckford, Mail on Sunday, 12 May 2013, p.17). 
 
I hope that you, as head responsible for the Thames Valley Police and Crime Panel shall investigate 
fully this disturbing incident.  
 
Item 1B: Complainant’s Supporting Statement 
 
To whom it may concern, 
  
I am writing this email as a response to a letter I received inviting me to submit to the Complaint 
Sub-Committee further comments in support of my complaint against the Police and Crime 
Commissioner, Anthony Stansfeld. (Original letter dated 12th May) 
  
I do not have a copy of my original letter, and so will be basing my supporting comments upon 
responses made by Mr. Stansfeld to the local press, including the Newbury Weekly News. (See 
here) 
  
The first comment that I would like to make is that this complaint is in no way “politically 
inspired”, [see Item 1C in response to this] as claimed by Mr. Stansfeld. If it is of any interest to the 
panel, I had voted for Mr. Stansfeld as my first choice at the Police and Crime Commissioner 
elections in November 2012, broadly sharing his beliefs outlined in his campaign pledges. To 
suggest, therefore, that this is politically inspired; as if I intend to smear the Commissioner for 
political reasons, is a kneejerk reaction and entirely immature. The reason that I made the 
complaint in the first place was out of concern that funds allocated were being used in an 
unnecessary manner. 
  
Secondly, I do not doubt Mr. Stansfeld’s claims about having to make effective use of time. 
Kidlington is indeed a long distance from either Kintbury or Hungerford. However, I would suggest 
that this fact was fully known to the Commissioner before the election. If he believed that he was 
going to have to change the location of his main office, or going to have to hire a “supporting 
officer” to be a driver and administrator, he would have made such statements openly and 
publicly – rather than doing so in a seemingly secretive manner, leaving it to the press to 
investigate, and placing himself in his current situation. Citizens would have then been able to 
make a fully-informed decision about the election, in the knowledge that funds were going to be 
used in that way. 
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My main point is that any additional services (such as the car and driver/administrator) and 
expenses (for mileage) could have been justly claimed if there was a wonderful surplus of cash for 
Thames Valley Police. It might also have been justifiable if the Commissioner was an unpaid or 
lowly-paid position, raising the need for these extra services and expenses. However, neither 
situation is the case. As I’m sure the panel is aware, the Thames Valley Police is under financial 
pressure, with its budget being cut by £12m in 2011. (See here). Furthermore, the Police and 
Crime Commissioner is paid £85,000 with a sizeable staff. This is over three times the average UK 
salary. Can such actions, on top of the salary, really be justified at a time of reduced resources and 
rising council tax receipts for the PCC? (West Berkshire 2012/13 and 2013/14). I suggest that this 
should be one of the main focuses behind any investigation the Sub-Committee undertakes. 
  
I hope this helps in the process. 
 
Item 1C: OPCC’s Response to Supporting Statement 
 
Notwithstanding the substantive issues referred to in the Mail on Sunday article that form the 
basis of the complaint against the Police and Crime Commissioner, may I offer a clarification on 
behalf of Mr Stansfeld on the new specific point objected to by [the complainant], below, i.e. the 
assumption that Mr Stansfeld was denouncing [the complainant’s] complaint as being in some way 
“politically inspired”. 
I can categorically state on behalf of Mr Stansfeld that this comment to the Newbury Weekly News 
was not directed at the complainant […].  It was, in fact, a reference to the Mail on Sunday article 
itself and, more specifically, one of the commentators named in that article. 
 
Yours sincerely,  
 
Paul Hammond 
Chief Executive 
Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner for Thames Valley 
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Item 2A: The Chief Executive of the OPCC’s report to the Police & Crime Panel meeting of 17th May 2013 
 

 

 

OFFICE OF THE POLICE & CRIME COMMISSIONER 
FOR THAMES VALLEY 

 
REPORT OF THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE OF THE OFFICE OF 

THE POLICE AND CRIME COMMISSIONER FOR THAMES VALLEY  
TO THE 

THAMES VALLEY POLICE AND CRIME PANEL  
 

17th May 2013 
 

COMPLAINT AGAINST THE POLICE AND CRIME COMMISSIONER (PCC) 
CONDUCT REGARDING EXPENSES – RESPONSE OF THE PCC 

 
Background Information 

 
1. The Police and Crime Commissioner (PCC) for Thames Valley took up office on the 

22nd November 2012.  As PCC he is responsible for the totality of policing across the 
Thames Valley Police force area. This is a large area, covering 2,200 square miles 
across the three counties of Oxfordshire, Buckinghamshire and Berkshire, which 
cannot easily or effectively be covered by public transport. 
 

2. The PCC has an office at the Headquarters of Thames Valley Police in Kidlington, 
Oxfordshire at which his staff are based.  In February 2013 he also took up use of a 
spare office that was made available to him at a local police station at Hungerford, 
Berkshire. 

 
3. In April the PCC took up the use of a Force ex-fleet car and employed a part-time 

Support Officer whose role includes general administrative office support duties as well 
as driving duties for both the PCC and the Deputy PCC.   

 
4. The administration, preparation and submission of the PCC’s expense claims are tasks 

undertaken by his officers. The expense claims were prepared by officers using the 
PCC’s work diary and authorised business journey records. This source documentation 
is used by officers to identify the eligible mileage personally incurred by the PCC whilst 
undertaking his functions, and to compile his expense claims.  These claims are 
summarised below: 
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Month Net Mileage 
Claimed 

Reimbursement 
(@ 45p per mile) 

 (Miles) £ 
December 2012 34 15.30 
January 2013 16 7.20 
February 2013 1,005 452.25 
March 2013 1,334 600.30 
Total 2,389 1,075.05 
 

5. In all aspects of the preparation and submission of his mileage expense claims the 
PCC has acted in good faith, in accordance with the advice and administrative support 
he has received from his officers, who are responsible for their preparation on his 
behalf and for ensuring they were compliant with relevant rules and regulations.  

 
Hungerford Office 
 
6. The Hungerford office was made available to the PCC in February 2013 to increase his 

productivity by having a local base to work from in the south of the force area, near his 
home.  The availability of this local office reduces the amount of avoidable non-
productive time the PCC would otherwise spend travelling to his other office at Thames 
Valley Police Headquarters in Kidlington.  The availability of this local office was 
intended to enable an efficient use of his time.   

 
7. The room the PCC uses at Hungerford Police Station was a spare, unused, office. A 

small amount of work was undertaken to prepare the office for his use as part of the 
recent scheduled maintenance and refurbishment at the station.  Accordingly, limited 
additional works and costs were incurred and the total cost of all the building works 
carried out at Hungerford Police Station was funded from the Force’s routine planned 
maintenance budgets. Furthermore, the allocation of the spare room to the PCC has no 
operational impact on policing in Hungerford. 

 
8. The PCC’s use of the office at Hungerford over the short-term to date has not been as 

regular or extensive as originally anticipated.  The Kidlington office will, therefore, 
continue to be the PCC’s main office.  Nevertheless, the use of the Hungerford office 
will be retained as it is critical to enabling the PCC to have local access to Force 
systems, equipment and facilities in a secure environment without having to make a 70 
mile round trip to Kidlington to undertake office-based business.  The availability of this 
local facility is particularly cost-effective on days when the PCC undertakes local and 
national duties, away from his office at Kidlington, elsewhere in the Thames Valley and 
beyond, and especially at weekends. 

 
Appointment of Support Officer and Use of Ex-Fleet Car 
 
9. In April the PCC employed a part-time Support Officer working, on average, three days 

per week at an annual, pro-rata, cost of £12,000 (not £19,700 as quoted in the Mail on 
Sunday). The role of this post includes general administrative office support duties as 
well as driving duties for both the PCC and the Deputy PCC.  This post has been put in 
place to support them both to undertake and discharge their duties efficiently.   
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10. Since April the PCC has also had the use of a Force ex-fleet car.  This is a five-year 

old, high mileage, low value, vehicle that was scheduled for disposal by the Force.  
This vehicle, including the use of the Support Officer as driver when required, is 
available for use as a pool car for both the PCC and the Deputy PCC (and to staff in 
Office of the PCC when undertaking official business in support of the PCC). 

 
PCC Expense Claims and Tax Position 
 
11. The PCC is eligible to claim expenses that are in accordance with the Home 

Secretary’s determination on police and crime commissioner expenses, which are of 
the kinds and amounts determined by the Secretary of State. 

 
12. Under the heading of ‘travel expenses’, the amounts (or rates) of such mileage 

allowances determined by the Secretary of State are as follows: 
“Mileage allowances: As per HMRC rates” 

 
13.  With regard to the mileage allowance claims submitted by officers on behalf of the 

PCC we have received specialist advice from outside specialist tax advisers that has 
proved contradictory from our own interpretation of the complex HMRC rules which are 
in themselves different from those of TVP 

 
14. Should it transpire that I and my officer colleagues have misinterpreted relevant HMRC 

rules concerning expense claims this will be rectified. This will be done either by 
reimbursing the PCC or clawing back over payment. Initial indications are that the net 
adjustments would appear to be less than £100  
 

15. The PCC has given an undertaking that he will act in accordance with the advice to be 
received in order to rectify the situation, as necessary and appropriate. 

 
Paul Hammond 
Chief Executive 
Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner for Thames Valley 
 
17th May 2013 
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Details of Complaint 
 
Name of complainant: Ms. Fiona Mactaggart MP 
Date received from OPCC: 20/5/13 
 

Below are: 
• The initial complaint, dated 15/5/13, received from OPCC on 20/5/13 (Item 1A) 
• The complainant’s supporting statement, dated and received 4/6/13 (Item 1B)  

 
• Letter from Chief Executive of OPCC to complainant, dated 20/5/13 (Item 2A)  
• The Chief Executive of the OPCC’s written statement on behalf of the PCC, received from 

OPCC on 3/6/13 (Item 2B) 
• The Police & Crime Commissioner’s ‘Statement in response to the conclusion of the Operation 

Bullfinch trial’ (Item 2C) 
 
Recommendation 
 
To follow

Report to the Thames Valley Police & Crime Panel Complaints Sub-Committee 
 
 
Title: 

 
 
Complaint 2 
 
 

Date: 10 June 2013 
 
 

Author: Reece Bowman, Scrutiny Officer, 
Thames Valley Police & Crime 
Panel 

 

Agenda Item 4 Appendix 1
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Item 1A: The Initial Complaint 
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Item 1B: The Complainant’s Supporting Statement 
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Item 2A: Letter from Chief Executive of OPCC to complainant 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Tel: 01865 846771 
E Mail: paul.hammond@thamesvalley.pnn.police.uk 
  
Our Ref: PH/Complaints/PCC/Mactaggart  
Your Ref:  
Date: 20th May 2013 

 
Dear Ms. Mactaggart 
 
Re: Complaint dated 15th May against Anthony Stansfeld, Police and Crime 
Commissioner for Thames Valley regarding his statement in response to the conclusion of 
the outcome of the ‘Operation Bullfinch’ Old Bailey trial  
 
With regard to your above complaint (in respect of which a copy of the PCC’s statement is 
attached), as it is made against the Police and Crime Commissioner for Thames Valley (the PCC), 
the relevant legislation (the Police Reform and Social Responsibility Act 2011) and Regulations 
(The Elected Local Policing Bodies (Complaints and Misconduct) Regulations 2012) require it to be 
dealt with by the Thames Valley Police and Crime Panel (the Panel).  In accordance with the 
provisions of the relevant legislation, the Panel has delegated the responsibility for the initial 
handling of complaints against the PCC to me, as the Chief Executive of the Office of the PCC.   
 
In respect of this complaint, as it does not constitute a serious complaint or a conduct matter that 
would otherwise require referral to the Independent Police Complaints Commission (IPCC) for 
investigation, I must record the complaint against the PCC and refer it to the independent Thames 
Valley Police and Crime Panel for investigation.   
 
Notwithstanding the above requirement, the relevant regulations do provide for police and crime 
panels to engage in informal resolution of such complaints. 
 
In respect of your complaint against the PCC, I would like to suggest that an attempt be made to 
resolve it informally.  The reason I propose this as a preferred way forward is because I am aware 
that you are due to accompany Mr Stansfeld on a visit to your Slough constituency on Wednesday, 
22nd May, which may provide an opportunity for your concerns to be addressed and, hopefully, 
resolved informally rather than through a formal investigation conducted by the Police and Crime 
Panel.   
 
More importantly, I suspect that the PCC’s statement may have been misinterpreted.  Mr Stansfeld 
expressed forthright views on the role, responsibilities and failures of those persons and bodies 
who were entrusted with the care of these vulnerable children.  However, his statement includes no 
direct reference to the Human Rights Act or any other legislation; rather, it expresses a concern 
over the perception gained from the evidence presented in the trial by those in responsibility that 
“We have a rulebook in which apparently the human rights of these young children are considered 
more important than safeguarding them.  Under the current rules it is almost impossible to 

Paul Hammond CPFA 
Chief Executive 

Office of the Police & Crime Commissioner  
for Thames Valley 

 

 
Fiona Mactaggart MP 
Member of Parliament for Slough 
House of Commons 
London 
SW1A 0AA 
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safeguard these children whose human rights allow them to go endlessly missing or absent from 
their care homes” (my italics added).  
 
I note that elsewhere in his statement Mr Stansfeld makes the following points, that “The state can 
never be an ideal replacement for good parenting, but when it has to step in it must do so kindly, 
and with firmness, the two are not mutually incompatible”; that “Councils and their social services 
have a duty of corporate parenthood”, and that “Safeguarding is the responsibility of each and 
every one of us and not just those in authority”. 
 
Mr Stansfeld’s statement also calls for a public inquiry into safeguarding of children nationally, 
including the making of recommendations as to how the law and guidelines applicable to those in 
positions of responsibility can be altered to make it easier to protect children from this abuse 
happening again in the future. 
 
I would be grateful if you could let me know whether this proposed way forward (i.e. to seek an 
informal resolution to your complaint) is considered acceptable to you and, if yes, what the 
outcome of your discussions are with Mr Stansfeld, i.e.  

a) whether you have successfully resolved your complaint informally and therefore wish to 
withdraw it / discontinue further formal investigation by the Panel, or  

b) you have not resolved it informally and you wish the Panel to investigate it formally,  
and I will advise the Police and Crime Panel accordingly. 
 
Similarly, if this proposed way forward is not considered acceptable to you, please let me know and 
I will refer your recorded complaint to the Panel for formal investigation.      
 
If you have any queries, please do not hesitate to contact me. 
 
 
Yours sincerely, 

  
Paul Hammond 
Chief Executive 
Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner for Thames Valley 
 
 
cc Reece Bowman (Scrutiny Policy Officer – Thames Valley Police and Crime Panel) 
 Anthony Stansfeld (Police and Crime Commissioner for Thames Valley) 
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Item 2B: Chief Executive of the OPCC’s written statement on behalf of the PCC 
 
With regard to your invitation to the PCC to submit a written statement to the Panel in response 
to the complaint received from Fiona Mactaggart MP, may I respond on behalf of the PCC. 
 
Mr Stansfeld did not attempt to present an opinion on the Human Rights Act legislation, whether 
good or bad, and certainly did not seek to give a “wilful misinterpretation” of the Act in the 
manner indicated, i.e. that the Act was responsible for the failings in the protection of children, 
 
Rather, what Mr Stansfeld was commenting on in his statement was the impression given by some 
of those officials in positions of responsibility, as borne out by their evidence presented in the 
Bullfinch case, that their evident inability to protect young children supposedly in their care was 
somehow apparently caused by their conflicting need to take into account the human rights of 
these children (e.g. their right to leave the care home and mix with adults when it was clear that 
they were at risk from these very individuals and repeatedly going missing).  On occasion it was 
clear from the trial evidence that the officials responsible for the protection of these abused 
children had introduced inappropriate, flawed, operating rules reflecting an incorrect 
interpretation of the children’s ‘human rights’ that were afforded a higher priority than their 
proper responsibility to protect and safeguard the children in their care when it was obvious that 
they were at risk of abuse and/or were being abused.  
 
Mr Stansfeld’s statement on the Bullfinch case makes it clear that everyone, including Councils, 
Social Services and officials, are responsible for safeguarding children in our collective care and 
that this should be the first priority for all - and those officials or bodies with a responsibility for 
protecting and safeguarding young children should not be designing or operating a flawed rule 
book that affords, inappropriately, a higher priority to the ‘human rights’ of children at risk based 
on some misinterpretation of the legislation. 
 
Finally, and notwithstanding the above explanation, Mr Stansfeld also considers the complaint 
received from Ms Mactaggart to be misconceived.   
 
This is because, as an elected crown servant, he has the right to hold and to express opinions on 
topical relevant matters concerning policing and crime matters – these are opinions that the 
public will have an interest in as he is their elected representative.   This is a right shared and 
actively exercised by all elected persons, including MPs.  Arguably, it would be considered more 
unusual if he did not express an opinion in a statement on an issue of such importance.  
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Item 2C: PCC’s Statement in response to the conclusion of the Operation Bullfinch trial 
 
[Published on the OPCC website at: http://www.thamesvalley-pcc.gov.uk/News-and-
Events/News-Archive/2013/Bullfinch-Statement-from-the-Police-and-Crime-Commissioner.aspx 
Statement also delivered orally to the Police & Crime Panel meeting of 17th May 2013] 
 
This must be one of the most unpleasant and difficult cases Thames Valley Police have ever had to 
conduct.  
 
It involved the molestation, rape and torture of very underage girls, on a large scale. We are 
fortunate it did not include murder. It would appear to have been a serious organised crime 
business that has extended well beyond Oxford.  
 
The court case has been conducted in full public view in the Old Bailey. The evidence has been so 
harrowing that we have had both members of the jury and hardened reporters in tears.  
 
I am not going to be an apologist for anyone or any organisation. What I will say is that we have 
brought this case to justice in the Thames Valley. It may well still be happening elsewhere.  
This case opens up a number of disturbing questions as to how we look after children in care, and 
how we conduct our criminal justice system. Both have clearly failed the children. At the moment 
it almost seems to actively look the other way. This has to stop. The state can never be an ideal 
replacement for good parenting, but when it has to step in it must do so kindly, and with firmness, 
the two are not incompatible.  
 
I am calling for a full public inquiry into how we safeguard children nationally.  
 
No organisation comes out of this well. However the victims were brave enough to give evidence 
which was crucial in bringing this to court and securing a conviction.  
Firstly schools. Some of these children were often absent from school. Who was this reported to 
and what action was taken? No one within the education system seems to have woken up to what 
was happening.  
 
Secondly the NHS. Some of these girls went to Sexual Health Clinics. Did no one notice how young 
they were? Did the easy excuse of patient confidentiality take precedence over common sense? 
Why was nothing done?  
 
Social Services. Most of these children were meant to be looked after by Social Services. They 
were obviously not being looked after properly. Councils and their social services have a duty of 
corporate parenthood. These girls were constantly going missing, in one girl’s case a considerable 
amount of times. The system was looking the other way while these young girls were being 
exploited and abused. We have a rulebook in which apparently the human rights of these young 
children are considered more important than safe guarding them. Under the current rules it is 
almost impossible to safeguard these children whose human rights allow them to go endlessly 
missing or absent from their care homes.  
 
The police. This should have been picked up earlier. The indications were there. The police did try 
on several occasions to bring cases to court but without much success. What has been learned 
from this case is how to collect the necessary evidence, and I hope this knowledge will now be 
widely disseminated throughout the UK police forces.  
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The criminal justice system. It is extremely difficult to bring a case of this nature to court. Not only 
is it difficult to produce the evidence in a form that will be accepted by the Crown Prosecution 
Service, but the confrontational system of giving evidence in court to a aggressive inquisitorial 
legal system is damaging to young witnesses. It is very intimidating for young girls to give evidence 
like this in court, and that is why prosecutions so often fail.  
 
This case is by no means over. There are other victims. There are also other abusers within our 
community who I hope can be brought to justice. We need our communities to work with us and 
our partners. If anyone has suspicions about child sexual exploitation happening in their 
communities they have a duty to report it to the police. Safeguarding is the responsibility of each 
and every one of us and not just those in authority. The perpetrators who are still at liberty should 
not sleep easy; we will not be giving up on the follow up of this case, which will extend well 
beyond Oxford.  
 
There are immediate actions that all agencies involved in this need to take. There will be an 
independent Serious Case Review, however it will take time. This is not an isolated case. There are 
likely to be similar cases going on in all our major cities, and indeed in many towns. It needs to be 
stopped now, and social services, the police, the NHS, schools and the criminal justice system all 
need to take immediate action to totally satisfy themselves that this is not going on in their area.  
We have a finite number of police available to investigate this sort of abuse. However, this year I 
have been able to significantly increase the number of officers in the Thames Valley dealing with 
child protection. I believe that to be necessary.  
 
I have nothing but praise for how this very difficult and sensitive investigation was carried out by a 
team of well led police officers, and which has led to a successful result. However, it begs the 
question of why did it take so long for all agencies involved to respond to the scale of what was 
happening. That will be at the heart of the Serious Case Review that is now being undertaken.  
I am also asking for a full public inquiry into safe guarding of children nationally. Not only about 
the failings but also to make recommendations as to how the law and guidelines can be altered to 
make it far easier to protect children from this happening in the future.  
 
Anthony Stansfeld  
 
Police and Crime Commissioner for Thames Valley  
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